

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

November 12, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Tuesday, November 12, 2024, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present was Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 9:00 am.  The minutes from the regular meeting of October 29, 2024, were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, the motion passed.
RE: JAIL PHONE SYSTEM

Sheriff Josh Greene and Chief Deputy Keith Keller presented to the Commissioners a quote for a new phone system for the Jail.  Chief Keller stated the current phone system is original to the Jail which was built in 1992.  Chief Keller stated when the rest of the County previously upgraded the phone systems, the Sheriff’s Department opted not to upgrade due to the phones being voice over IP which is not a good fit for the Sheriff's Department if the internet goes down.  Chief Keller stated Eck-Mundy was in the Jail for another issue and he talked to them about upgrading the Jail’s phone system with a system not solely based on voice over IP.  Eck-Mundy stated they have an option to integrate the phone system with what they have with new upgraded equipment.  After reviewing the estimate, a motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve Eck-Mundy upgrading the phone system in the Jail for $10,508 using ARPA funds, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: SHERIFF UPDATES


Commissioner Roush asked about staffing issues at the Jail.  Sheriff Greene stated after the job fair there were a few applications which resulted in new hires for dispatch and the jail.  Sheriff Greene stated the department is struggling to get deputy applicants and currently has two open positions and one more expected.  Sheriff Greene stated there are currently forty-eight inmates with fourteen of those being out of county.  Sheriff Greene stated years ago former Sheriff Travis Roush had a staffing analysis done at the Jail and he has had another staffing analysis done and is awaiting the final report.  Sheriff Greene stated he expects to be back to ask for additional positions soon.  

Sheriff Greene stated he was contacted by the dealership where the County buys patrol trucks and there are 2024 trucks available that were ordered by someone else and did not get picked up.  The only part that does not fit Martin County’s build is the trucks are black.  Sheriff Greene stated it will be a $7,000-$8,000 savings if the County were to purchase a black truck instead of white.  Sheriff Greene stated they could go ahead and get a trade in value now instead of mid-year next year and could get a couple of thousand more on trade in value.  Sheriff Greene stated there have been black trucks in the fleet before, white is a more visible color, but there is no reason the department can not have black trucks.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the purchase of black trucks for the Sheriff’s Department, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: METAL DETECTOR


Judge Isha Wright-Ryan came back before the Commissioners to request a metal detector for the Courtroom.  Judge Wright-Ryan brought back the quote which was given to the Commissioners a few months ago and a demonstration of the metal detector was given to the Courthouse security team at the quarterly meeting.  The metal detector is portable and can easily be moved to where it is needed.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated the Council has approved for the bailiff to be full-time in 2025 and he will be able to monitor the metal detector within the Courtroom.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the purchase of the metal detector from Metrasens from the cumulative capital improvement fund as part of the courtroom renovation project, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: PROBATION OFFICER AND BAILIFF POSITIONS


Judge Wright-Ryan stated the Council has approved a third probation officer position in the budget starting January 2025.  Judge Wright-Ryan asked the Commissioners to approve the third probation officer position; the position went from a part-time case manager position to a full-time probation officer position.  Judge Wright-Ryan asked the Commissioners to also approve the bailiff position to be changed from a part-time position to a full-time position starting January 1st, which the Council approved in the budget for 2025.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the full-time probation officer position effective January 1st, 2025, seconded by President George.  Commissioner Roush opposed.  Motion passed.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the bailiff position to change from part-time to full-time effective January 1st, 2025, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  
RE: HIGHWAY BIDS

Highway Superintendent Scott Seals presented sealed annual bids for 2025 which were received by the Auditor’s office.  All bids will be reviewed by Attorney David Lett and Superintendent Seals.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to take the bids under advisement for Superintendent Seals and Attorney Lett to review the bids, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed. 
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Superintendent Seals stated the department is still hiring for a mechanic and one operator, there has been a lack of qualified candidates.  Superintendent Seals stated they need to discuss the need to send a new hire to be trained, which will cost $3,000-$4,000.  Commissioner Roush agreed and stated there needs to be a policy in place like with the Sheriff’s Department where the employee must stay a period of time, otherwise the training will need to be reimbursed on a prorated amount.  Superintendent Seals stated the current advertisement for an operator does not require a CDL, but it does list as preferred.  Highway Administrative Assistant Theresa Ray stated WorkOne has a program if the department retains the employee for six months, WorkOne will reimburse so much per person for training but there is a county max.  
RE: HIGHWAY HVAC


The Commissioners reviewed quotes obtained for an HVAC system at the Highway Department.  After review, a motion was made by Commissioner Roush to table the issue until additional information could be obtained from two of the companies if a service disconnect is included and the warranty terms, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: AMBULANCE UPDATES


Ambulance Director Jeramey Osborn presented the quarterly ambulance report to the Commissioners.  As of November 12, there were 1,263 runs and over $386,000 has been collected.  Director Osborn stated there has been about sixty more runs to date in 2024 as compared to 2023.  President George asked about collections for the service.  Director Osborn stated he is still working on that; he has spoken to the Auditor and Treasurer’s offices about attaching the collections amount to the property tax bill.  Director Osborn stated he has also spoken to a collection company and the fee would be 30% and they would go back two years to collect.   Director Osborn stated he is getting more information and trying to determine what is best for Martin County.  

Director Osborn stated the Commissioners had allotted money from ARPA for various purchases to be made for the Ambulance Department.  Director Osborn stated he believes it is more important that the money be allocated for the purchase of another truck.  Director Osborn asked the Commissioners for approval to reallocate ARPA funds for the fourth ambulance.  President George asked if an ambulance had been located, to which Director Osborn stated an ambulance has been located and is the same as the other ambulances just a different color.  


Director Osborn stated there is currently a thirty-month wait on a new ambulance and those run about $320,000.  Director Osborn stated used ambulances are hard to find and the prices continue to increase.  Director Osborn stated the ambulance he located is already in the County and there will be no expenses to pick up the ambulance.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve reallocating the funds which were originally allocated to other ambulance purchases to purchase a fourth ambulance, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed. 

RE: EMA UPDATES

EMA Director Monty Wolf stated they attended the director’s meeting in Petersburg last week.  EMA Deputy Director Andy Ringwald stated at that meeting they learned that anyone with 800MHz radios that are not routinely used need to make sure the radios are turned on, so the radio is counted at the State.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated unused radios are at jeopardy of being disabled if not used occasionally.  Director Wolf stated there are only a certain number of radios the system can handle and as 800MHz gets more prevalent the radios not used will be discontinued.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated Crane has a resilience review meeting this week which he will be attending.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated there is an amateur radio club meeting tonight at the EMA building, anyone interested is welcome to attend.  
RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Michelle Norris stated the new phone system is projected to be installed on November 25th or 26th.  Auditor Norris stated she has been providing data to Level365 and they will be contacting department heads to set up their preferences.  Auditor Norris stated Eck-Mundy came last Thursday and she took them to every department to locate Matrix owned equipment which will be removed.  Auditor Norris stated Level365 requires payment for the phones before the phones are installed, which will be before the next commissioner meeting.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to pay for the phones before the next commissioner meeting up to $15,000 using APRA funds, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  

Auditor Norris has been having trouble connecting to Zoom and YouTube due to laptop issues.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve for Auditor Norris to purchase a new laptop, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:28 am with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, November 26, 2024 @ 9:00 am in the Commissioners’ Room.  
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